South Cove Heights, Annual Minutes 2011


SOUTH COVE HEIGHTS

2011 ANNUAL MEETING

AUGUST 20, 2011
INTRODUCTION:  

The Annual Meeting of the South Cove Heights Condominium Association was called to order by Board President, Rick Hartman. Six (6) units were represented in person and three (3) units by proxy, therefore a quorum was declared. Also present were Terry Jones and Lori Pare of Belle Terre Property Management. 

Mr. Hartman introduced the board members and management and welcomed owners. 

PROOF OF NOTICE

Mr. Hartman entertained a motion from the floor to waive the reading of proof of notice which is the meeting notice that the owners received.  The motion was made, seconded and passed by a unanimous vote. 

MINUTES OF 2010 ANNUAL MEETING 

Mr. Hartman requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes of last year’s meeting. A motion was made, seconded and passed by a unanimous vote. 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS REPORT

Mr. Hartman and Mr. Quiros reported the following:

Staining-
In keeping with our staining program, all entrances, decks and walkways were last treated in 2010. We are now on an eight to nine year staining cycle for unit exteriors. Exteriors of Units 30, 32, 34 were stained this year. They were last stained in 2002. 
Landscape-

Two years ago, we began working with a new forester, Jonathan Fox of Fox Tree & Landscaping of Grantham. Our plan is to continue to contain and control the landscape we currently have by keeping our white pines in check, pruning shrubs and branches away from the buildings, and removing trees that are out of control or diseased and replacing them where appropriate. During the year, we pruned limbs from the four tall white pines on the bank behind Units 44, 42 and 40. This was an expensive job ($1100) requiring scaling some pretty tall trees but was necessary since a limb had fallen the previous winter destroying one of our unit’s sliders.  There is a similar problem at the top of the hill adjacent to Unit 20 where three large hemlocks were  encroaching on this unit and it was necessary to remove the trees (another expensive job $1500) to avoid future damage to the unit. Next year, we are planning to remove a white pine at the end of Unit 42’s walkway, a red pine between Units 38 and 40 and a white pine with blister rust next to Unit 32 while continuing to prune other overgrown trees and bushes.
We continue to mulch only the fronts and sides of the units and the islands as part of our annual spring clean up. We have not mulched the open area behind the units for eight years saving approximately $3000 per year. The mulch on this area, however, is getting a bit thin. Mulching the front and sides of our units also costs about $3000 annually. We are considering not mulching the fronts and sides for one year and applying the funds to a mulching of the back area and just hard raking the fronts and sides for one year.

Siding Replacement- 
Last year we embarked on a major program to replace rotted and worn out siding on most of our units. This program has evolved into a three phase project. Phase 1 covering the upper units began last year and was completed this spring for a cost of $34,000 (labor and materials). Phase 2 covering the lower units will be completed this year for an estimated cost of $18,000. The final phase covering replacement of the entire side wall of Unit 34 is scheduled for next year at an estimated cost of $12,000. When complete, this entire project will have cost approximately $64,000 or about $4,500 per unit. Over the 24 year life of our association, this amounts to a yearly maintenance cost of about $188 per unit, excluding any replacement of roofs, walkways or decks. Hopefully some of the other improvements made during these repairs such as the addition of ice water shields, building wrap, and replacement of gable vent louvers will offer more protection from wind and rain and thus add to the longevity of our buildings. This work is funded from our common area reserves which are, in turn, funded through our annual budget and the new annual special assessment of $850 per unit which began this year.  

Roof  Replacement-

Barring an emergency, we do not plan to replace any more roofs until 2014.  Based on an inspection of our roofs in 2009, our roofing consultant told us that our existing roofs should be good for another 5 to 10 years.  As we reported at last year’s annual meeting, we have developed a plan to replace all of our roofs at the rate of 4 slopes per year during the period from 2014 through 2019. As with our Siding Replacement Program, this work will be funded from our common area reserves.

Dryer Vent and Chimney Inspections-

All dryer vents were inspected last year and no problems were encountered. Based on this clean bill of health, we plan to inspect dryer vents on a five year cycle. In the future, only chimneys with wood burning stoves and/or fireplaces will be inspected annually and cleaned as needed. In accordance with past practice, all inspections of dryer vents and chimneys will be paid for by the Association while any required cleaning or repairs will be paid for by the owners. 

TREASURER’S REPORT 

Mr. Fear reported that cash on hand was $14,869 with 1 delinquent owner owing more than one month of common charges.

The Common Area Reserve balance is $11,515 and Operating Reserve is $1,474.

Mr. Fear requested a motion to designate 2011 actual excess of revenues over expense, if any, be applied against the subsequent tax year member assessments as provided by IRS Revenue Ruling 70-604.  The motion was made, seconded and passed by a unanimous vote of the members. 

Barring unforeseen emergencies, Mr. Fear reported that the monthly assessment of $325 per unit for 2012 will remain the same as it has been for the past three years. In addition, there will be a special annual assessment of $850 for common area reserves that was approved last year. Mr. Hartman reviewed the fees for other associations and feels SCH is in line. 
ELECTION OF A DIRECTOR  

Mr. Hartman reported that his term is up; therefore he opened the floor to nominations. Mr. Dulchinos nominated Mr. Hartman and the nomination was seconded. There being no other nominations, the floor was closed and Mr. Hartman was unanimously elected to serve another 3 year term. 
ADJOURNMENT  

Mr. Hartman thanked everyone for coming. There being no other business to conduct, the meeting was adjourned. 

Respectfully Submitted,


Lori Pare, Recording Secretary
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